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(57) Method and system for starting an internal com-
bustion engine of a hybrid vehicle, where the internal
combustion engine is adapted to rotate a drive shaft pro-
viding torque to at least one driving wheel of the hybrid
vehicle via a transmission unit; where the transmission
unit comprises a first clutch connecting the internal com-
bustion engine to an input shaft of a gearbox connected
to a torque converter, where the torque converter is con-
nected to a second clutch connecting the torque convert-
er to the at least one driving wheel through a transmis-
sion, where the input shaft is connected to an auxiliary

drive source in an offset arrangement with a predeter-
mined torque ratio between the input shaft and the aux-
iliary drive source; the method comprising the steps of
disengaging the first clutch, disengaging the second
clutch to a predetermined torque level, accelerating the
input shaft and the torque converter with the auxiliary
drive source to a predetermined rotational speed; and
engaging the first clutch to start the internal combustion
engine with the energy stored in the input shaft, in the
torque converter and in the auxiliary drive source.
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Description

TECHNICAL FIELD

[0001] The present disclosure relates to a method for
starting an internal combustion engine of a hybrid vehicle,
where the internal combustion engine is adapted to rotate
a drive shaft providing torque to at least one driving wheel
of the hybrid vehicle via a transmission unit. The disclo-
sure also relates to a system for starting an internal com-
bustion engine of a hybrid vehicle, a hybrid vehicle com-
prising a system for starting an internal combustion en-
gine, a computer program and a computer program prod-
uct.

BACKGROUND

[0002] Hybrid vehicles using a combination of an inter-
nal combustion engine and an auxiliary drive source,
such as an electric motor, are becoming more and more
popular due to their efficient use of energy. The internal
combustion engine can be operated intermittently to pro-
vide power to the hybrid vehicle’s driveline when needed
depending on the driving conditions. In low speed driving
situations the hybrid vehicle may be operated by only
using the auxiliary drive source and when more power is
needed the internal combustion engine supplies addi-
tional power to the driveline, for example when driving at
higher speeds. For hybrid vehicles of the parallel type,
both the internal combustion engine and the auxiliary
drive source could drive one or more driving wheels
through the hybrid vehicle’s transmission unit.
[0003] When starting an internal combustion engine,
usually a traditional 12 V starter system with a starter
motor is used. Modern hybrid vehicles however use 48
V electrical systems, or systems with other voltages, with
lithium-ion batteries. An electrical starter motor could also
for be used in a 48 V system for starting the internal com-
bustion engine in different driving conditions or for cold
starts. The 48 V lithium-ion type of batteries are however
in cold weather conditions limited in power, which makes
it difficult to start the internal combustion engine in low
temperature situations, such as in temperatures below
-15 °C or even as low as -30 °C, with a starter motor
powered by the 48 V battery. Another complexity with an
internal combustion engine at low temperatures is that
the friction or drag torque at very low temperatures could
exceed the maximum torque available from the starter
motor in a 48 V electrical system, especially for diesel
engines. Thus, cold starts at low temperatures using a
starter motor in a modern 48 V hybrid vehicle electrical
system could be difficult or even impossible.
[0004] One common solution to this problem is to use
a 12 V starter motor having a conventional 12 V lead
battery. Another alternative for starting an internal com-
bustion engine is to use a flywheel for starting the internal
combustion engine through using energy stored in the
flywheel.

[0005] US6098584A discloses a starter apparatus for
an internal combustion engine including a device for ro-
tating a flywheel that in an impulse starting method is
used for starting the engine with the rotational energy
stored in the flywheel. Alternatively, a direct starting
method could be used, where a starter-generator is di-
rectly coupled to the engine. A changeover device switch-
es between the direct starting method and the impulse
starting method as a function of the temperature of the
engine so that the impulse starting method is used at
comparatively lower temperatures and the direct starting
method is used at comparatively higher temperatures.
[0006] A major disadvantage with a starter apparatus
of this kind is that the solution is not suitable for modern
hybrid vehicles that need a very compact engine and
transmission design, including both an internal combus-
tion engine and an auxiliary drive source with the possi-
bility to start the internal combustion engine during dif-
ferent driving conditions that also is suitable for cold starts
in very low temperatures. There is also a risk with a starter
apparatus of the above described type that hesitation
occurs when switching from an electrical driving mode,
where the auxiliary drive source is delivering power, to a
hybrid driving mode, where also the internal combustion
engine is delivering power to the hybrid vehicle.
[0007] GB 2413998 A discloses method of controlling
the drive train of a hybrid vehicle, where an engine is
started by an electric motor generator connected to a
flywheel. The vehicle is provided with a parallel hybrid
drive with a series arrangement of the engine, the motor
generator and a drive gear connected to a drive axle.
Controllable friction clutches are provided at the input
and output sides of the motor generator respectively. In
an exclusively electric mode, the flywheel is accelerated
by the motor generator to build up surplus momentum,
where the output clutch is controlled in a slip mode. Clo-
sure of the motor input side clutch then starts the engine.
[0008] In this solution, a separate flywheel driven by
an inline motor generator is used to provide sufficient
torque to start the engine of the vehicle. Since the com-
ponents are arranged in series, the solution is not suitable
for a compact packing of a hybrid engine. Another dis-
advantage is that an inline motor generator must be rel-
atively large to be able to provide the required torque to
start the engine. Further, by using a separate flywheel,
additional weight is added to the system.
[0009] There is thus a need for an improved way of
starting an internal combustion engine in a hybrid vehicle
having a compact engine and transmission design in-
cluding both an internal combustion engine and an aux-
iliary drive source that prevents hesitation when starting
the internal combustion engine and also could start the
internal combustion engine in very low temperatures,
such as down to -30 °C.

SUMMARY

[0010] An object of the present disclosure is to provide
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a method and a system for starting an internal combus-
tion engine of a hybrid vehicle, where the previously men-
tioned problems during the starting of an internal com-
bustion engine are avoided. This object is at least partly
achieved by the features of the independent claims. The
other claims contain further developments of the inven-
tive method and system. The claims also contain a hybrid
vehicle comprising a system for starting an internal com-
bustion engine, a computer program and a computer pro-
gram product for performing such a method.
[0011] The disclosure concerns a method for starting
an internal combustion engine of a hybrid vehicle, where
the internal combustion engine is adapted to rotate a
drive shaft providing torque to at least one driving wheel
of the hybrid vehicle via a transmission unit; where the
transmission unit comprises a first clutch connecting the
internal combustion engine to an input shaft of a gearbox
connected to a torque converter, where the torque con-
verter is connected to a second clutch connecting the
torque converter to the at least one driving wheel through
a transmission, where the input shaft is connected to an
auxiliary drive source in an offset arrangement with a
predetermined torque ratio between the input shaft and
the auxiliary drive source; the method comprising the
steps of disengaging the first clutch, disengaging the sec-
ond clutch to a predetermined torque level, accelerating
the input shaft and the torque converter with the auxiliary
drive source to a predetermined rotational speed, and
engaging the first clutch to start the internal combustion
engine with the energy stored in the input shaft, in the
torque converter and in the auxiliary drive source. Ad-
vantages with the method described above are that a
compact engine and transmission design can be used,
including both an internal combustion engine and an aux-
iliary drive source. Further, the method prevents hesita-
tion when starting the internal combustion engine.
[0012] According to an aspect of the disclosure, the
lock-up clutch of the torque converter is engaged when
the input shaft and the torque converter are accelerated
by the auxiliary drive source. In this way, also the second
half of the torque converter and part of the second clutch
can be used to store torque for starting the internal com-
bustion engine.
[0013] According to an aspect of the disclosure, the
predetermined torque level of the second clutch is zero.
An advantage with this feature is that the internal com-
bustion engine can be started in very low temperatures.
[0014] According to an aspect of the disclosure, the
predetermined rotational speed of the internal shaft is
ranging between 100 rpm and 5000 rpm.
[0015] According to an aspect of the disclosure, the
predetermined torque level is above zero and the prede-
termined torque level is maintained until the input shaft
and the torque converter are accelerated to start the in-
ternal combustion engine. An advantage with these fea-
tures is that the internal combustion engine can be started
without hesitation when the hybrid vehicle is running.
[0016] According to an aspect of the disclosure, the

torque level of the second clutch is ranging between 30
Nm and 300 Nm.
[0017] According to an aspect of the disclosure, the
predetermined rotational speed of the input shaft is rang-
ing between 50 rpm and 1000 rpm above the rotational
speed of the internal combustion engine.
[0018] According to an aspect of the disclosure, the
method further comprises the step that the second clutch
is engaged to a fully engaged state to deliver torque to
the at least one driving wheel of the hybrid vehicle when
the internal combustion engine has started. An advan-
tage with this feature is that the internal combustion en-
gine can be started without hesitation.
[0019] According to an aspect of the disclosure, the
predetermined torque ratio between the input shaft and
the auxiliary drive source is ranging between 1:2 and 1:4.
[0020] The disclosure further concerns a system for
starting an internal combustion engine of a hybrid vehicle,
where the internal combustion engine is adapted to rotate
a drive shaft providing torque to at least one driving wheel
of the hybrid vehicle via a transmission unit, where the
transmission unit comprises a first clutch connecting the
internal combustion engine to an input shaft of a gearbox
connected to a torque converter, where the torque con-
verter is connected to a second clutch connecting the
torque converter to the at least one driving wheel through
a transmission, where the input shaft is connected to an
auxiliary drive source in an offset arrangement with a
predetermined torque ratio between the input shaft and
the auxiliary drive source, where the input shaft and the
torque converter are accelerated with the auxiliary drive
source to a predetermined rotational speed to start the
internal combustion engine with the energy stored in the
input shaft, the torque converter and the auxiliary drive
source, after disengaging the first clutch completely and
disengaging the second clutch to a predetermined torque
level. One advantage with the system described above
is that a compact engine and transmission design can
be used, including both an internal combustion engine
and an auxiliary drive source.
[0021] According to an aspect of the disclosure, the
first clutch is integrated with the first pulley. In this way,
a very compact solution is obtained, where the additional
length of the first clutch and the auxiliary drive source
added to the engine-transmission installation of the ve-
hicle is in the range of a few centimetres. It is thus possible
to fit the system also in compact cars having a transverse
engine arrangement.
[0022] The disclosure further concerns a hybrid vehicle
having a system for starting an internal combustion en-
gine, a computer program and computer program prod-
uct.

BRIEF DESCRIPTION OF DRAWINGS

[0023] The invention will be described in greater detail
in the following, with reference to the attached drawings,
in which
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Fig. 1 shows schematically, an example of a hybrid
vehicle with a system for starting an internal
combustion engine according to the disclosure,

Fig. 2 shows schematically, an example of a system
for starting an internal combustion engine of a
hybrid vehicle according to the disclosure, and

Fig. 3 shows schematically an auxiliary drive source
with a pulley for starting an internal combustion
engine according to the disclosure.

DESCRIPTION OF EXAMPLE EMBODIMENTS

[0024] Various aspects of the disclosure will hereinaf-
ter be described in conjunction with the appended draw-
ings to illustrate and not to limit the disclosure, wherein
like designations denote like elements, and variations of
the described aspects are not restricted to the specifically
shown embodiments, but are applicable on other varia-
tions of the disclosure.
[0025] Figure 1 schematically shows a hybrid vehicle
1 in form of a car with a schematic driveline indicated
with dashed lines to illustrate the limited available trans-
versal space in the body of a modern car. The driveline
comprises an internal combustion engine 2, a transmis-
sion unit 17 connected to the internal combustion engine
via a drive shaft 18. The internal combustion engine may
provide torque to at least one driving wheel 16 of the
hybrid vehicle 1 via the transmission unit 17.
[0026] Figure 2 schematically show a system for start-
ing the internal combustion engine 2 of the hybrid vehicle
1, where the internal combustion engine 2 rotates the
drive shaft 18 that provides torque to the at least one of
the driving wheels 16 of the hybrid vehicle 1 via the trans-
mission unit 17. The transmission unit 17 comprises a
first clutch 3 that is connecting the internal combustion
engine 2 to an input shaft 12 of a gearbox 8. The input
shaft 12 is connected to a torque converter 10 of the
gearbox 8. The torque converter is provided with a lock-
up clutch 9 which can be used to lock the torque converter
10 when the rotational speed of the input shaft and the
second clutch should be the same. At e.g. low engine
speeds, the lock-up clutch is preferably disengaged, i.e.
open. The torque converter 10 is connected to a second
clutch 11, which in turn connects the torque converter 10
to the at least one driving wheel 16 through a transmis-
sion 14. The transmission 14 is provided with a plurality
of cog wheels adapted to set the rotational ratio between
the second clutch and the driving wheel. The input shaft
is further connected to an auxiliary drive source 7 with a
first pulley 4 mounted on the input shaft 12 and a second
pulley 5 mounted on the auxiliary drive source 7. A flexible
driving member 6 connects the first pulley with the second
pulley.
[0027] The hybrid vehicle 1 is using a combination of
the internal combustion engine 2 and the auxiliary drive
source 7 as power sources to provide torque to at least

one of the driving wheels 16 of the vehicle 1. The internal
combustion engine 2 can be operated intermittently to
provide power to the hybrid vehicle’s 1 driveline when
needed depending on the driving conditions. In for ex-
ample low speed driving situations, the hybrid vehicle 1
may be operated by only using the auxiliary drive source
7 and when more power is needed the internal combus-
tion engine 2 supplies additional power to the driveline,
for example when driving at higher speeds. Both the in-
ternal combustion engine 2 and the auxiliary drive source
7 could drive one or more driving wheels 16 through the
hybrid vehicle’s 1 transmission unit 17.
[0028] The hybrid vehicle 1 uses in this example a 48
V electrical system with an electric energy storage device
19. The electric energy storage device 19 may for exam-
ple be a system of lithium-ion battery cells providing elec-
tric energy to the auxiliary drive source 7 and other elec-
trical components of the hybrid vehicle 1. Any type of
suitable battery cells or supercapacitors may be used as
electric energy storage device, either separately or in
combination. Since the hybrid vehicle 1 is adapted to be
used in a fully electrical mode only for short distances,
the battery may be rather limited in size and power. The
auxiliary drive source 7 may be in the form of an electric
machine functioning as both electric motor and genera-
tor. The electric machine supplies power to the hybrid
vehicle 1 in the electrical driving mode. When the internal
combustion engine 2 provides power to the hybrid vehicle
1, the electric machine may function as generator for
charging the electric energy storage device 19. The elec-
tric machine may also be used for recovering braking
energy and the recovered braking energy may be used
for charging the electric energy storage device 19. The
electric energy storage device and the electrical system
may also have other voltages.
[0029] Figure 3 schematically shows the auxiliary drive
source 7, the first pulley 4 and the second pulley 5. The
auxiliary drive source 7 may not only be used for supply-
ing power to the driving wheels 16 but also for starting
the internal combustion engine 2. There is thus no need
for having a separate electrical starter motor for starting
the internal combustion engine 2, which gives a more
compact design that is needed in modern hybrid vehicles,
and which saves weight. The auxiliary drive source 7 is
connected to the input shaft via a flexible driving member
6. The flexible driving member 6 may e.g. be a drive belt
with or without teeth that transfers torque to or from the
auxiliary drive source 7. Alternatively, the first and second
pulley may also be provided with teeth adapted to interact
with a chain instead of a belt. A shaft 13 extends from
the auxiliary drive source 7 to the second pulley 5. The
second pulley 5 has a smaller radius than the first pulley
4 such that a fixed torque ratio is established between
the second pulley 5 and the first pulley 4. The torque ratio
may differ depending for example on the type of hybrid
vehicle and the torque delivered by the auxiliary drive
source 7, but is typically ranging between 1:2 and 1:4, to
establish sufficient power needed to drive the vehicle 1
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and to start the engine. In this way a relatively small and
compact electric machine can be used.
[0030] As shown in figure 3, the auxiliary drive source
7 is through the arrangement with the flexible driving
member 6 arranged in an offset relationship to the input
shaft 12, instead of being connected in line with the input
shaft 12. This offset arrangement keeps the increase in
length of the transmission unit 17 to a minimum, which
gives a compact design suitable for modern hybrid vehi-
cles. The design with the flexible driving member 6 ex-
tending in the radial direction in relation to the input shaft
12 provides for space saving in the critical length direction
of the transmission unit 17. A further advantage is that
the auxiliary drive source can easily be exchanged to
other types of electric machines without affecting the en-
gine-transmission installation, e.g. when a more powerful
electric machine is required for a larger engine or an elec-
tric machine with another voltage is to be used. The elec-
tric machine can also easily be replaced if it is worn or
broken.
[0031] Before starting the internal combustion engine
2 the auxiliary drive source 7 accelerates the input shaft
12 and the torque converter 10 via the flexible driving
member 6 to a pre-determined rotational speed, depend-
ing on the driving conditions. The rotational speed of the
input shaft can be varied depending on the torque needed
to start the internal combustion engine 2 and is adapted
to the driving situation and other parameters, such as for
example engine temperature. Through the rotational
speed, energy is stored in the rotating mass of the input
shaft 12, the torque converter 10 and the auxiliary drive
source 7, which is used to start the internal combustion
engine 2. By engaging the lock-up clutch of the torque
converter when the input shaft and the torque converter
are accelerated by the auxiliary drive source, also the
second half of the torque converter and part of the second
clutch can be used to store torque for starting the internal
combustion engine.
[0032] Here, the input shaft and the torque converter
are used to describe the rotational mass of the system
that is accelerated by the auxiliary drive source. Howev-
er, all rotating parts arranged between the first clutch 3
and the second clutch are comprised in the rotational
mass. This includes the auxiliary drive source itself, the
first pulley, the second pulley, the flexible driving mem-
ber, the parts of the torque converter, the internal shaft
between the torque converter and the second clutch.
[0033] When accelerating the mass of the input shaft
and the torque converter, the internal combustion engine
2 is disconnected from the input shaft via the first clutch
3. The first clutch 3 is arranged to engage the input shaft
in a closed state and to disengage the input shaft in an
open state in relation to the internal combustion engine
2. The first clutch 3 could for example be a traditional
friction clutch arranged between the input shaft and the
internal combustion engine 2. The first clutch 3 is pref-
erably integrated within the construction of the first pulley
4 to achieve a compact design, so that for example a

central part of the first clutch 3 is connected to the drive
shaft of the internal combustion engine 2 and an outer
part of the first clutch 3 is releasably connected to the
central part via friction means. The outer part of the first
clutch is further connected to the input shaft 12. In this
way, the width of the first clutch and the first pulley will
only extend the length of the transmission unit 17 with a
few centimetres.
[0034] The internal combustion engine 2 is started by
engaging the first clutch 3 and the rotational energy
stored in the input shaft, the torque converter and the
auxiliary drive source is transferred from the input shaft
12 to the internal combustion engine via the drive shaft
18. When the internal combustion engine 2 is delivering
power to the hybrid vehicle 1, the first clutch 3 is in its
closed state and connecting the input shaft 12 to the in-
ternal combustion engine 2. When the internal combus-
tion engine 2 is shut down, the first clutch 3 disengages
the input shaft from the internal combustion engine 2 so
that the first clutch is in its open state. In this way the
internal combustion engine 2 is disconnected from the
input shaft 12 and other parts of the transmission unit 17
when only the auxiliary drive source 7 is delivering power
to the hybrid vehicle 1.
[0035] The input shaft 12 is connected to a torque con-
verter 10 of the gearbox 8. The torque converter allows
the rotational speed of the input shaft 12 and the second
clutch 5 to differ somewhat in order to improve the drive-
ability of the vehicle at specific conditions. When there
is no need to allow different rotational speeds of the input
shaft and the second clutch, the lock-up clutch of the
torque converter is engaged, such that the rotational
speed of the input shaft 12 and the second clutch 5 will
be the same. At e.g. low engine speeds and when a gear
is changed, the lock-up clutch is preferably disengaged,
i.e. open.
[0036] The second clutch 11 is connecting the torque
converter 10 to the transmission 14. The second clutch
11 is preferably of a traditional clutch type as used for
either manual or automatic transmissions. The transmis-
sion 14 delivers torque to at least one of the driving
wheels 16 of the hybrid vehicle 1. The second clutch 11
is arranged to engage the transmission 14 in a closed
state when delivering torque from the internal combustion
engine 2 or the auxiliary drive source 7 through the torque
converter 10 to the at least one driving wheel 16, and to
disengage the transmission 14 in an open state in relation
to the input shaft 12 when not delivering torque to the at
least one driving wheel 16. Between the open state and
closed state of the second clutch 11 there is a slip region.
The slip occurs when the second clutch 11 is shifting from
being engaged to being disengaged, or vice versa. In
reality this means that the part of the second clutch 11
connected to the torque converter 10 has a different ro-
tational speed compared to the part of the second clutch
11 being connected to the transmission. This difference
in rotational speed is called slip and can be used to main-
tain a determined torque transfer level between the input
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shaft 12 through the torque converter 10 and the trans-
mission 14. The slip could be varied depending on the
torque level needed. When the second clutch 11 is fully
engaged there is no slip and in the same way there is no
slip when the second clutch 11 is fully disengaged.
[0037] When starting the internal combustion engine
2, the first clutch 3 is disengaged so that the input shaft
12 is disconnected from the internal combustion engine.
The second clutch 11 is disengaged to a predetermined
torque level. This predetermined torque level could be
set to meet the torque requirements needed depending
on the driving situation of the hybrid vehicle 1 and also
depending on the power needed to accelerate the input
shaft 12 and the torque converter 10. The predetermined
torque level may vary from a fully open state where no
torque is transferred to an almost fully closed state where
more or less all torque available is transferred to the driv-
ing wheels. When the first clutch 3 is disengaged and the
second clutch 11 is disengaged to a predetermined
torque level, the input shaft and the torque converter are
accelerated with the auxiliary drive source 7 to a prede-
termined rotational speed. The rotational speed can be
varied depending on the driving situation of the hybrid
vehicle 1. In low engine temperature situations for exam-
ple, a higher energy level needs to be stored in the input
shaft and the torque converter to start the internal com-
bustion engine 2 compared to higher engine temperature
levels. When the input shaft and the torque converter
have reached the desired rotational speed, the first clutch
3 is engaged to start the internal combustion engine 2
with the energy stored in the input shaft, the torque con-
verter and the auxiliary drive source.
[0038] There are two main starting sequences for the
internal combustion engine 2 of the hybrid vehicle 1. The
first starting sequence is a so called impulse-start, which
is used due to battery limitations for starting the internal
combustion engine in cold weather conditions with very
low temperatures and limited battery power when the hy-
brid vehicle 1 is not running. The second starting se-
quence is a so called slip-start, which is used for starting
the internal combustion engine 2 when the vehicle is run-
ning.
[0039] The hybrid vehicle 1 uses in the shown example
a 48 V electrical system with lithium-ion batteries as elec-
tric energy storage device 19. The 48 V lithium-ion type
of batteries are in cold weather conditions limited in pow-
er, which makes it difficult to start the internal combustion
engine in low temperature situations, such as in temper-
atures below -15 °C or even as low as -30 °C, by only
using the auxiliary drive source 7 as starter motor. At very
low temperatures, the friction or drag torque in the internal
combustion engine 2 could exceed the maximum torque
available from the auxiliary drive source in a 48 V elec-
trical system, especially for diesel engines. Thus, cold
starts at low temperatures using only the auxiliary drive
source may be difficult or even impossible.
[0040] It is also possible to design the hybrid vehicle 1
with an auxiliary drive source that itself cannot deliver

the maximal required torque for starting the internal com-
bustion engine 2 in low temperature situations. The in-
ternal combustion engine 2 is started with the energy
stored in the input shaft, in the torque converter and in
the auxiliary drive source. The auxiliary drive source is
used for accelerating the input shaft and the torque con-
verter to the desired rotational speed. In this way a com-
pact and cost efficient design for the electric machine
can be achieved.
[0041] The impulse-start sequence is used for starts
when the hybrid vehicle 1 is not running, such as when
the vehicle is in a stand still position and the internal com-
bustion engine 2 needs to be started. This is for example
the case when the hybrid vehicle 1 is started in low tem-
perature situations as described above. In the impulse-
start sequence, the first clutch 3 is disengaged so that
the input shaft and the torque converter are disconnected
from the internal combustion engine. The second clutch
11 is disengaged to a fully open state so that the prede-
termined torque level is set so that no torque is trans-
ferred, i.e. the predetermined torque level is zero. When
the first clutch 3 is disengaged and the second clutch 11
is disengaged to a fully open state, the input shaft and
the torque converter are accelerated with the auxiliary
drive source 7 to a predetermined rotational speed. When
the input shaft and the torque converter has reached the
desired rotational speed, the first clutch 3 is engaged to
start the internal combustion engine 2 with the energy
stored in the input shaft, the torque converter and the
auxiliary drive source. When the internal combustion en-
gine 2 is running, the second clutch 11 is preferably en-
gaged to deliver torque to the at least one driving wheel
16 of the hybrid vehicle 1.
[0042] As an example to describe the impulse-start se-
quence, the auxiliary drive source 7 may have the ca-
pacity to deliver a maximum torque of 150Nm to the hy-
brid vehicle 1. To start the internal combustion engine,
the first clutch 3 is disengaged so that the input shaft and
the torque converter are disconnected from the internal
combustion engine. The second clutch 11 is fully disen-
gaged so there is no torque transfer. When the first clutch
3 and the second clutch 11 are disengaged, the input
shaft and the torque converter are accelerated with the
auxiliary drive source 7 to a predetermined rotational
speed. To accelerate the input shaft and the torque con-
verter, the available torque level from the auxiliary drive
source 7 of 150Nm may be used. When the input shaft
and the torque converter have reached the desired rota-
tional speed, the first clutch 3 is engaged to start the
internal combustion engine 2 with the energy stored in
the input shaft, the torque converter and the auxiliary
drive source.
[0043] The mass and rotational speed of the input shaft
and the torque converter could be varied depending on
the type of internal combustion engine used in the hybrid
vehicle, engine temperature and start situation, but typ-
ically the torque required to start the internal combustion
engine in the impulse-start mode ranges between
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100-500 Nm. The time period needed to accelerate the
input shaft and the torque converter to the desired rota-
tional speed is typically 200 ms to 15 s and may vary
depending on engine temperature, inertia of the input
shaft and the torque converter and the available power
from the electric energy storage device. The rotational
speed of the input shaft and the torque converter may
range between 100 rpm and 5000 rpm and the inertia of
the input shaft and the torque converter may range be-
tween 0.05 kgm2 and 0.40 kgm2.
[0044] The slip-start sequence is used for starts when
the hybrid vehicle 1 is running, such as when the vehicle
is powered by the auxiliary drive source 7 and internal
combustion engine 2 needs to be started to deliver extra
power to the hybrid vehicle 1. This is for example the
case when the hybrid vehicle 1 is running at low speeds
and there is need for accelerating the hybrid vehicle 1 or
when driving in shifting terrain where extra power is need-
ed when driving uphill. In the slip-start sequence, the first
clutch 3 is disengaged so that the input shaft and the
torque converter are disconnected from the internal com-
bustion engine. The second clutch 11 is disengaged to
a predetermined torque level, which is set so that there
is a slip in the second clutch. The second clutch 11 is
thus set so that torque is transferred, i.e. the predeter-
mined torque level is above zero. When the first clutch 3
is disengaged and the second clutch 11 is disengaged
to the predetermined torque level, the input shaft and the
torque converter are accelerated with the auxiliary drive
source 7 to a predetermined rotational speed. When the
input shaft and the torque converter have reached the
desired rotational speed, the first clutch 3 is engaged to
start the internal combustion engine 2 with the energy
stored in the input shaft, the torque converter and the
auxiliary drive source. When the internal combustion en-
gine 2 is running, the second clutch 11 is preferably en-
gaged to a fully engaged state to deliver torque to the at
least one driving wheel 16 of the hybrid vehicle 1. When
using traditional methods to start the internal combustion
engine 2, hesitation may occur due to the fact that the
torque needed to start the internal combustion engine 2
will impact the driveline of the hybrid vehicle 1. Normally,
the drive wheels are disengaged completely in order to
start the engine. With the above described method, the
predetermined torque level in the second clutch 11 and
slip will secure that no hesitation occurs.
[0045] As an example to describe the slip-start se-
quence, the auxiliary drive source 7 may have the ca-
pacity to deliver a maximum torque of 150 Nm to the
hybrid vehicle 1. In a specific situation in an electrical
driving mode, the auxiliary drive source 7 delivers 100
Nm for driving the hybrid vehicle 1. If the driving situation
changes and there is for example a need to deliver
180Nm to the hybrid vehicle 1, the auxiliary drive source
7 will not have enough power to deliver the desired torque
level and the internal combustion engine 2 needs to be
started in order to deliver the torque required. To start
the internal combustion engine, the first clutch 3 is dis-

engaged so that the input shaft and the torque converter
are disconnected from the internal combustion engine.
The second clutch 11 is disengaged to a predetermined
torque level, for example 100 Nm, and is set so that there
is a slip to maintain the 100 Nm torque level until the input
shaft and the torque converter are accelerated to start
the internal combustion engine 2. When the first clutch
3 is disengaged and the second clutch 11 is disengaged
to the predetermined torque level of 100 Nm, the input
shaft and the torque converter are accelerated with the
auxiliary drive source 7 to a predetermined rotational
speed. To accelerate the input shaft and the torque con-
verter, the remaining available torque level of the auxil-
iary drive source 7 of 50 Nm may be used so that the
maximum torque level of 150Nm of the auxiliary drive
source is utilized. When the input shaft and the torque
converter have reached the desired rotational speed, the
first clutch 3 is engaged to start the internal combustion
engine 2 with the energy stored in the input shaft, the
torque converter and the auxiliary drive source.
[0046] The mass and rotational speed of the input shaft
and the torque converter could be varied depending on
the type of internal combustion engine used in the hybrid
vehicle and the driving situation, but typically the torque
required to start the internal combustion engine in the
slip-start mode ranges between 50-200 Nm. The time
period needed to accelerate the input shaft and the torque
converter to the desired rotational speed is very short
and typically ranging between 200 ms and 500 ms. The
rotational speed of the input shaft and the torque con-
verter may range between 50 rpm and 1000 rpm above
the rotational speed of the internal combustion engine
and the inertia of the input shaft and the torque converter
may range between 0.05 kgm2 and 0.40 kgm2. The ro-
tational speed of the internal combustion engine may typ-
ically range between 500 rpm and 3000 rpm when the
slip-start mode is used.
[0047] In the slip-start example above, the auxiliary
drive source delivers 100 Nm to the hybrid vehicle 1 dur-
ing acceleration of the input shaft and the torque con-
verter and 50 Nm to the acceleration of the input shaft
and the torque converter. Thus, the maximum torque lev-
el of 150 Nm is delivered from the auxiliary drive source
7. Once the internal combustion engine 2 has started,
the power from the auxiliary drive source 7 can be de-
creased depending on the driving situation or even be
set to deliver no torque at all so that the hybrid vehicle 1
is powered only by the internal combustion engine 2. If
needed, the auxiliary drive source may be used for charg-
ing the electric energy storage device with power from
the internal combustion engine 2 or from recovering brak-
ing energy.
[0048] The system for starting the internal combustion
engine 2 is adapted to be used in the hybrid vehicle 1.
The hybrid vehicle 1 is provided with a control unit 15,
which is adapted to control the system and method for
starting the internal combustion engine. The control unit
15 is connected to the control system of the hybrid vehicle
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1, which for example controls the internal combustion
engine 2 and other parts of the hybrid vehicle 1. The
method steps are preferably performed by a computer
program and a computer program product contained and
run in the electronic control unit of the vehicle.
[0049] It will be appreciated that the above description
is merely exemplary in nature and is not intended to limit
the present disclosure, its application or uses. While spe-
cific examples have been described in the specification
and illustrated in the drawings, it will be understood by
those of ordinary skill in the art that various changes may
be made and equivalents may be substituted for ele-
ments thereof without departing from the scope of the
present disclosure as defined in the claims. Furthermore,
modifications may be made to adapt a particular situation
or material to the teachings of the present disclosure with-
out departing from the essential scope thereof. There-
fore, it is intended that the present disclosure not be lim-
ited to the particular examples illustrated by the drawings
and described in the specification as the best mode pres-
ently contemplated for carrying out the teachings of the
present disclosure, but that the scope of the present dis-
closure will include any embodiments falling within the
foregoing description and the appended claims. Refer-
ence signs mentioned in the claims should not be seen
as limiting the extent of the matter protected by the
claims, and their sole function is to make claims easier
to understand.

REFERENCE SIGNS

[0050]

1: Hybrid vehicle
2: Internal combustion engine
3: First clutch
4: First pulley
5: Second pulley
6: Flexible driving member
7: Auxiliary drive source
8: Gearbox
9: Lock-up clutch
10: Torque converter
11: Second clutch
12: Input shaft
13: Shaft
14: Transmission
15: Control unit
16: Driving wheel
17: Transmission unit
18: Drive shaft
19: Electric energy storage device

Claims

1. A method for starting an internal combustion engine
(2) of a hybrid vehicle (1), where the internal com-

bustion engine (2) is adapted to rotate a drive shaft
(18) providing torque to at least one driving wheel
(16) of the hybrid vehicle (1) via a transmission unit
(17), where the transmission unit (17) comprises a
first clutch (3) connecting the internal combustion
engine (2) to an input shaft (17) of a gearbox (8),
where the input shaft (12) is connected to a torque
converter (10) provided with a lock-up clutch (9),
where the torque converter (10) is connected to a
second clutch (11) connecting the torque converter
(10) to the at least one driving wheel (16) through a
transmission(14), where the input shaft (12) further
is connected to an auxiliary drive source (7) in an
offset arrangement with a predetermined torque ratio
between the input shaft (12) and the auxiliary drive
source (7); the method comprising the steps:

disengaging the first clutch (3);
disengaging the second clutch (11) to a prede-
termined torque level;
accelerating the input shaft (12) and the torque
converter (10) with the auxiliary drive source (7)
to a predetermined rotational speed; and
engaging the first clutch (3) to start the internal
combustion engine (2) with the energy stored in
the input shaft (12), in the torque converter (10),
and in the auxiliary drive source (7).

2. Method according to claim 1, wherein the lock-up
clutch (9) is engaged when the input shaft (12) and
the torque converter (10) are accelerated by the aux-
iliary drive source (7).

3. Method according to claim 1, wherein the lock-up
clutch (9) is disengaged when the input shaft (12)
and the torque converter (10) are accelerated by the
auxiliary drive source (7).

4. Method according to any of claims 1 to 3, wherein
the predetermined torque level of the second clutch
(11) is zero.

5. Method according to any of claims 1 to 4, wherein
the predetermined rotational speed of the input shaft
(12) is ranging between 100 rpm and 500 rpm.

6. Method according to any of claims 1 to 3, wherein
the predetermined torque level of the second clutch
(11) is above zero and that the predetermined torque
level is maintained until the input shaft (12) is accel-
erated to start the internal combustion engine (2).

7. Method according to claim 6, wherein the predeter-
mined torque level of the second clutch (11) is rang-
ing between 30 Nm and 300 Nm.

8. Method according to claim 6 or 7, wherein the pre-
determined rotational speed of the input shaft (12)
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is ranging between 50 rpm and 1000 rpm above the
rotational speed of the internal combustion engine
(2).

9. Method according to any of the preceding claims,
wherein the method further comprises the step that
the second clutch (11) is engaged to a fully engaged
state to deliver torque to the at least one driving
wheel (8) of the hybrid vehicle (1) when the internal
combustion engine (2) has started.

10. Method according to any of the preceding claims,
wherein the predetermined torque ratio between the
input shaft (12) and the auxiliary drive source (7) is
ranging between 1:2 and 1:4.

11. A system for starting an internal combustion engine
(2) of a hybrid vehicle (1), where the internal com-
bustion engine (2) is adapted to rotate a drive shaft
(18) providing torque to at least one driving wheel
(16) of the hybrid vehicle (1) via a transmission unit
(17), where the transmission unit (17) comprises a
first clutch (3) connecting the internal combustion
engine (2) to an input shaft (12) of a gearbox (8),
where the input shaft (12) is connected to a torque
converter (10) provided with a lock-up clutch (9),
where the torque converter (10) is connected to a
second clutch (11) connecting the torque converter
(10) to the at least one driving wheel (16) through a
transmission(14), where the input shaft (12) further
is connected to an auxiliary drive source (7) in an
offset arrangement with a predetermined torque ratio
between the input shaft (12) and the auxiliary drive
source (7), where the input shaft (12) and the torque
converter (10) are accelerated with the auxiliary drive
source (7) to a predetermined rotational speed to
start the internal combustion engine (2) with the en-
ergy stored in the input shaft (12), the torque con-
verter (10) and the auxiliary drive source (7), after
disengaging the first clutch (3) completely and dis-
engaging the second clutch (11) to a predetermined
torque level.

12. System according to claim 11, wherein the first clutch
(3) is integrated with the first pulley (4).

13. Hybrid vehicle (1), wherein the hybrid vehicle (1)
comprises a system according to claim 11 or 12.

14. A computer program comprising program code
means for performing all the steps of anyone of the
claims 1 to 10 when said program is run on a com-
puter.

15. A computer program product comprising program
code means stored on a computer readable medium
for performing all the steps of any one of the claims
1 to 10 when said program product is run on a com-

puter.
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